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Dr. Matthew Clark  

(707) 228-0641 cell 

matthew.clark@sonoma.edu 

December 18, 2023 

To whom it may concern: 

 

This letter is to recommend Taylour Stephens for the Master of Environmental Studies program at The Evergreen 

State College. I am a professor in the Geography, Environment, and Planning department at Sonoma State.  

When I first met Taylour, I was principal investigator for a NASA-funded project called Soundscapes to 

Landscapes (S2L). This project was focused on monitoring bird diversity in Sonoma County, CA, and we partnered with 

citizen scientists to deploy sound recorders around the county over multiple years. Our main project coordinator, 

employed by Point Blue Conservation Science, went on maternity leave and we were in need of a part-time coordinator. 

Taylour was already volunteering in S2L and had shown great promise as a field technician. She also was very interested 

in birds! Through an open interview process, we chose Taylour as our temporary project coordinator. 

Taylour was very effective in managing our Spring 2019 and 2020 field campaigns. Her tasks included ensuring 

all field permits were in place, volunteers were recruited and trained, sound recorders were efficiently deployed and 

retrieved by teams, and large volumes of sound data were properly organized for analysis. Throughout her position, she 

was effectively communicated with the S2L science team as well as volunteers through emails, text messages and Slack. 

She also helped us with our soundscape analysis through a series of in-person “bird blitzes” at Point Blue. In these 

sessions, her passion for birds was evident and infectious. Many participants were avid “birders”, and she was able to 

connect with them through her love of birds. One innovation she brought to these events was to show an example sound 

recording and have the volunteers try to identify the bird species by both sight in the spectrogram as well as by ear. This 

was an excellent ice breaker and way to build rapport among the volunteers.  

After her position was over, due to the return of our original project coordinator, Taylour volunteered her time on 

the project, mainly by using her keen avian identification skills to help us collect reference vocalizations for target bird 

species in our sound archive. These data were ultimately used by our science team to train an artificial intelligence 

algorithm to detect bird species in our sound data. We valued Taylour’s contributions to our project and she participated 

in our publication that described our workflow based on citizen science (Snyder et al., 2022 DOI: 10.5334/cstp.391). 

In summary, I believe that Taylour has the aptitude and passion for graduate school at Evergreen. She is an 

organized, thoughtful, and dedicated person who is passionate about birds, conservation and science. Please feel free to 

contact me if you would like additional information.  

 

Sincerely, 

 
Professor 

Director of Center for Interdisciplinary Geospatial 

Analysis (CIGA) 

https://theoryandpractice.citizenscienceassociation.org/articles/10.5334/cstp.391

